College of Biological Sciences

Educational Policy Committee Meeting 

October 15, 2010

2:00-4:00 pm

123 Snyder Hall/Dean’s Conference Room
St. Paul Campus

Present:  Richard Brown, Jim Cotner, Martha Flanders, Stu Goldstein, Joe Lahti, Alyssa Morris, Leslie Schiff, Rogene Schnell, Kerrie Sendall, Paul Siliciano, Jean Underwood, John Ward, Robin Wright, Sue Wick 

Not Present: Mark Decker, Nikki Letawsky-Shultz, Jane Phillips

Guest:  Harriet Van Vleck
1.  Minutes from September 24, 2010 meeting were approved.

2.  Old Business
A.  PBIO 4601:  addition of a 5xxx section 

Discussion revolved around two issues, both of which were raised during the initial discussion at the previous meeting: whether there is a need to list this course with both a 4xxx and a 5xxx level option for students, and the CBS policy regarding low-enrollment courses (this course, over the past few years, would be considered a low-enrollment course).  Professor Gleason had addressed these issues in a letter to EPC.  With regard to the first point, she noted that (1) there is a reluctance in some graduate majors to give students credit for a 4xxx course, and (2) undergraduates are often intimidated by 5xxx courses.  With regard to the second point, she noted that the course has only been offered a few times, is considered a very useful course for some students, and offering it in both a 4xxx and 5xxx version should increase enrollment.

A motion to allow this course to be listed as both 4xxx and 5xxx level courses was made by John Ward. The motion passed without dissent.

The CBS policy related to low-enrollment courses (and the mechanism for enforcing said policy) will be discussed at a future EPC meeting.

3.  New business:

A.  EEB Writing Enriched Curriculum (WEC):  Year One Analysis of Assignments 

Harriet presented, “Implementing Our Writing Plan: Mapping the EEB Curriculum.”

Harriet described the process and personnel involved in mapping the EEB curriculum against a set of pre-defined writing outcomes (defined collaboratively by EEB and writing center personnel). The presentation culminated with a table of the new (and revised, based on data gathered during this process) EEB writing outcomes.

Of note re: to the data gathered:

-All EEB courses require some amount of writing by their students.

-Most writing occurs within the EEB lab component of courses and these labs are most often taught by TAs. The question of training TAs to teach and assess writing was discussed.

-Issues discussed included obtaining faculty buy-in early in the process; the important goal of student abilities related to “synthesis” was mostly implicitly assessed, not explicitly; the fact that “writing” is now broadly defined to include creating presentations, graphs, etc.

-In concert with the mapping project, it was noted that a series of summer workshops had been delivered by Pamela Flash and were well received.

-It was agreed that other CBS departments could learn from the process used by (and results of)  the EEB team.
 It was agreed that the process used by this team, and both the lessons learned and results obtained, will be useful to other CBS departments as they move to document writing within their courses.

B.  3000 level Biostatistics course Proposal
A proposal for this course had been submitted by Professor Fumiaki Katagiri.  He hoped that it could serve as a second math course for some CBS majors, and could expand to accommodate a significant number of non-biology majors.  He plans to start offering it Fall 2011.

Topics discussed related to this course proposal included:

-This could be a valuable course for our students to take.

-Whether “high-school level algebra” was a sufficient math pre-requisite for this statistics course. 

-The issue of whether this course was focusing simply on the software – “R” – or on the conceptual framework associated with designing sound research protocols, and the appropriate selection/use of statistics. 

-The number of students who need this course (large) and the number intended to be served by this proposal (small).

-Ensuring that CBS students have primary access to this course and, then, students outside of CBS.


Several suggestions were made as possible improvements, including:

-limit registration to CBS students, and to non-CBS students by consent of instructor, to ensure availability for CBS students.

-Draw some of the CBS learning outcomes (from the online proposal form) and add these to his syllabus.

-Change the name to “Applied Biostatistics.”

John said he would convey our questions and comments to Professor Katagiri for his response.

3.  Modified Directed Research form (Leslie Shiff)


Leslie indicated she had received comments from three people since the last EPC meeting re: the draft form. 


After some discussion, the following motion was made (and passed without dissent):

-to create separate forms for a writing-intensive directed research contract a non-writing-intensive directed research contract, and 

-to include the IRB “student permission to use data” informational paragraph and request (including the checkbox) on both the writing intensive and non-writing intensive directed research forms.

4.  Classroom Scheduling Issues (Paul Siliciano)


Paul described the new classroom scheduling process and timeline for implementation. He thought the new policy would be used for classroom scheduling in Fall 2011.  (It is now scheduled for Fall 2012.)

Major issues discussed:

-The Rule: No more than 3% of courses offered by a college can start at the same time on any day – this applies to the combination of graduate and undergraduate courses offered by a college.

-The “3%” rule does NOT include labs, BUT lab times must be coordinated with courses;

-the new policy will require all personnel within CBS who schedule classes to coordinate their scheduling to ensure CBS meets the 3% rule.

-The 3% rule applies ONLY to courses in centrally scheduled classrooms, NOT in AHC classrooms.  Thus, it appears Neuroscience courses are not affected by this policy.

-When requesting a classroom for a given course, it is critical to be more accurate regarding the number of seats required. Robin suggested that we use the average enrollment of the prior three offerings of the course UNLESS the projection is upwards over the past three offerings. In that case, request more than the most recent offering.  Jean will work to set a meeting approx. three weeks from now of all DUGSs (and DGSs?), Jane Phillips, and other persons doing course scheduling within the college.

Jean asked that Paul send her a copy of all the work he has done so far related to this topic.

